Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


March 10, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Lindsay deCsipkes, Molly Bushner, Dennis Strout, Mary Lou Dyer, Jennifer Putnam, Priscilla Burnette, Anne Nadzo, Alli Vercoe, Sue Murphy, Inga Sullivan, John Regan, Luc Nya, David Cowing, Terry Valente, Glenda Wilson, Darla Chafin, Celeste Henriquez, Patrick Moore, David Thompson, Perry Blass, Andy Taranko, Stacy Lamontagne, Romy Spitz, Staci Converse, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Karen Mason, Representative Peter Stuckey, Tyler Ingalls, David Unger, Jerry Silbert, two Interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via Skype:  Julie Howland and Beth McLean.    

Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted. 
Cullen:  Momentum is doing great things to create community inclusion by thinking and working outside the box!  They’re getting people involved and out in the community.  I encourage folks to check them out and tour Bomb Diggity Bakery.  As I was hoping, they brought some great food from the bakery today.  The food and the work they are doing is outstanding!
Featured speaker:  Dennis Strout, Executive Director of Momentum www.momentumme.com/. Topic:  Bomb Diggity Bakery and Bomb Diggity Arts.  
Dennis:  Lindsay and Molly will be doing the presenting today; each from a different angle.  Lindsay will be discussing the arts program, Bomb Diggity Arts and Molly will be discussing Bomb Diggity Bakery.  

Lindsay:  Bomb Diggity Arts came into being four years ago.  According to the Urban Dictionary, the term means awesomeness in its purest form.  Bomb Diggity Arts is located at 643 Congress Street, in the heart of the arts district.  Bomb Diggity Arts focuses on media and culinary arts, and a little bit of agriculture.  We’re also jumping into music.  We do a lot with the community.  When we have screenings downtown, the whole community comes out and celebrates with the artists.  Our artists participate in art shows, including during First Friday’s and we’re always looking for other venues for art shows.  We recently had a Celebrity Art Show, where there were 35+ heads of celebrities; 8 pieces sold already!  We’ve taken trips to New York City, Cape Cod, and the Grand Canyon; real outside the box experiences!  We’re focusing on keeping it small so we can continue specialized activities during the program.  We have guest artists, chefs and workshops, as well as a nutrition and healthy eating program.  Today we’re going to show a few episodes from “TV Show.”  It speaks for itself and will give you a sense of what we’re all about.   

Begin Video.  Click here to view the video.    
Molly:   I like working at the bakery, I’ve been there since it started.  It’s so much fun!  The bakery has a lot of organic supplies and has local, vegan, gluten free, and all natural products.  

Lindsay:  Molly trains new bakers and staff.  She has all of the recipes down.

Dennis:  Molly was inspirational with her interest in baking.  She’s come up with some really neat recipes, including what used to be called the Elvis Bar, which is now called the Molly Bar.  

Molly:  It has pretzels, banana, chocolate, and peanut butter.  It’s also gluten free.
Dennis:  We’re primarily a wholesale bakery.  Our products are sold in various stores in Portland including Coffee by Design.  They’re also sold at LL Bean.  On Saturday’s we’re part of the Winter Farmers Market at our 200 Anderson Street location.

Molly:  We’re hidden behind U-Haul.

Dennis:  We really appreciate and depend on Molly because we’ve had some staff turnover over the years.  She’s weathered the storms. 

Molly:  Dennis came to me a while ago and asked, “Do you like working here still?  We’re going to close if you don’t!”

Dennis:  I asked her on a scale from 1 to 10 how much she liked baking.  She said 9.  That was a decision maker for us.

Molly:  Now it’s a 10!

Question:  Are your products labeled that are out in the other markets?

Dennis:  I think they’re labeled in some locations, some they’re not.  Our English Muffins have been around for a while now, they’re strong sellers for us.

Question:  Can you explain for new people your funding sources?
Lindsay:  The bakery is purely a business with natural supports.  There is the possibility of bringing individuals on who have work supports though.
Dennis:  The bakery is not supported by MaineCare dollars.  Bomb Diggity Arts and Bomb Diggity Bakery are separate on the books.
Questions:  What are the workers paid at the bakery?

Dennis:  They make more than minimum wage.

Question:  Does the arts program teach classes?  How many people work there?

Lindsay:  We have 6 full-time staff right now and welcome volunteers!  We also have guest artists who come in and do workshops.  Our ratio is 1 staff to 3 individuals so it’s great to have extra hands. It is a smaller community program for   adults with ID/DD on waivers.  We have an average of 8 to 12 individuals a session.  We’re growing, but I think our max will be around 15 to 18 people.  Smaller groups break off to work on different projects.

Dennis:  Momentum offers other options including outdoor adventures, including winter camping at places like Owl Pond.  People of all abilities, including people who have access challenges, are welcome.  Day-trippers are also welcome. We have snowmobiles for people with access challenges.  In the summer we’ll be kayaking.    
Question:  Can you talk more about your performance arts?

Lindsay:  Most of our performers are self-taught, natural performers.  We’ve had some improv teachers come in and do workshops as well.  Our music scene is also growing, there could be a Bomb Diggity CD released soon.  
Question:  How often are your doors open?

Lindsay:  We’re open Monday through Friday at 9 AM, but there is typically someone there from 8:00 AM to 4:30 PM (programs run from 9AM-4PM).  We also participate in First Friday Art Walks.

Question:  Is the art program available in your other locations, in Casco or Brunswick, anywhere up there?
Lindsay:  We are collaborating with other agencies to get our programs together.  The participants are having a great time!  

Cullen:  Thank you all for presenting, “TV SHOW” was a treat and your website is great!
Dennis:  The Portland location page has links to the past episodes.  Click here to view past episodes.
Collective group thank you and applause.
End of presentation. 
Mary Lou Dyer:  I just want to remind everyone that on April 3rd at 10:00 AM in the Hall of Flags we’ll have our 4th annual art exhibit, “Lest We Forget”.  Exhibited pieces are for sale with a small percentage (5%) of the proceeds going towards administrative costs.  Otherwise, the proceeds go to the artists.  It’s a wonderful exhibit. 

DHHS Update:
Cullen:  Karen let me know the waitlist numbers have yet to be updated from last month as Bridget is unable to provide an accurate count.  There will be more information next month.  The date for the proposed changes to the Section 21 and 29 waivers has been pushed back to July 1st. Karen is unsure about the specifics of the delay but will get more detail to report at a later date.  I believe this group would like more details. (Attendees signaled their agreement).
Comment:  I was in a meeting with some of the players and might be able to shed some light on the delay.  There has been back and forth communication with CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services); CMS asked questions, the Department responded, and then there was a final question from CMS.  CMS has 60 days to respond to every comment the State makes, so this has pushed the timeline back.  CMS asked if there would be an adverse effect by moving the date.  If so, someone at MaineCare would need to know as soon as possible.  
Mary Lou Dyer:  The biggest issues are the addition of home supports to Section 29 and adding monitoring and assistive technology in both waivers.  Individuals on Section 29 who might want home supports, assistive technology and/or monitoring won’t have it until July 1st. 
Cullen:  These changes are exciting and should open doors for people who have been looking at only a one-size fits all approach as their option.  These are efforts to figure out some middle ground.
Comment:  A lot of people have asked me about transportation.  Any new information?
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  The Department canceled the CTS (Coordinated Transportation Solutions) contract and put it out to bid again.  We’re hoping for a July 1st start-up.  The Health and Human Services Committee put out a bill that would cancel that effort.  They want an RFP (Request for Proposal) that would pay more attention and give more weight to the regional transportation providers.  It passed out of committee but more than likely it will get vetoed.  Commissioner Mayhew is not in favor of managed care or programs that shift responsibilities out of state.  Maybe we will get more local support that ties back in with the larger regional transportation issue in multiple ways.  I’m guardedly optimistic.  At least the issue is still alive but nothing is going to happen right away.  July 1st will bring something new.
Mary Lou Dyer:  When people approach you with complaints, please encourage them to tell the Department about the problem as well as the provider.  They need to hear what consumers have to say.
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  And tell your local Legislators, especially Health and Human Services Committee members.  We’ve been dealing with this for years and we’re far from done.

Cullen:  Welcome Karen!  (Karen Mason joined the meeting).  I read your email to the group and I’m hoping you have additional comments.

Karen:  Bridget is working really hard on the waitlist numbers.  Some people are accepting Section 29 and 21 and some are not.  As of last Friday, 3 more people were offered Section 21.  I think this brings down the Priority 1 wait list to under 70 people, not counting any new people who may have been added to the list.  The proposed changes to Section 21 and 29 have been pushed back to July 1st.  Regarding the National Core Indicators, a little over 200 individuals agreed to participate in the survey, which is about half of the surveys needed.  Information is still being sent in.  We’ve been working on the Olmstead Plan.  We’re looking over the past several years and at future markers.  At some point soon we’ll be reaching out to folks.

Mary Lou:  When do you estimate the Olmstead Plan will be done?
Karen:  Within the next couple of weeks.

Mary Lou Dyer:  For those that may not know, Olmstead was a pivotal U.S. Supreme Court decision that said all people should have a full community and home life.  This is an important plan for us to see how Maine is doing.  We haven’t had a report since 2004.

Karen:  And that was more of a roadmap.  

Question:  Will it be on the website?  Will there be a draft?

Karen:  I would think there would be a draft that I would hope would be posted.  
Mary Lou Dyer:  Just to be picky, there is an ongoing lawsuit related to the wait list.  Another part of that lawsuit had to do with the Olmstead Plan and Maine’s compliance.  All three branches of government are looking forward to seeing it.  It should provide good data.  It’s a really important, exciting document.
Karen:  There are increased expectations from CMS as well.  It’s all coming together at the same time.

Legislative Updates: 
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  I wish I could say there’s been some appreciable change, but I can’t.  MaineCare expansion, the managed care bill (L.D. 1487) will probably get to the floor this week.  It’s still an unresolved issue.  We passed a version of Speaker Eves bill, which was straight out expansion of MaineCare.  We amended that bill to include parts of the bill that had to do with Section 21 and 29 that is in the managed care bill and also in the budget.  All of it was virtually verbatim from the White Paper.  It’s a reaffirmation of how everyone can get behind the White Paper.  I haven’t seen the communications with CMS, but I’m assuming the applications to both waivers included language that would support the development of the program.  That’s the optimistic side.  If you know Legislators who are going to be voting this week call them up, make sure they understand what’s at stake.  It’s a lot of people getting access to healthcare and it is good stuff for us.

Cullen:  There has been debate back and forth regarding health care expansion.  Commissioner Mayhew has made the case that we shouldn’t expand MaineCare because we have people on the wait lists.  There have been counter arguments to that, including an editorial in the Kennebec Journal.  Can you help us understand what difference it might make to people around the table if MaineCare is expanded?
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  The expansion of MaineCare under the Affordable Care Act is for particular, targeted people who have no insurance, who are not currently part of MaineCare; 70,000 people who have no care at all.  Adding them will not affect the wait lists at all.  The beauty of the managed care bill is that it put on the same side of the line, for the first time, expanding Medicaid and reducing and ending the wait lists.  These interests only compete with each other if you want them to, and that’s taken away in the managed care bill.  It’s taken away in the Speaker’s expansion bill as well.  The money available to expand MaineCare is not the same funding for eliminating the waitlists.  They’re two different things.  It is federal money specifically designed to cover people who are currently uninsured and provide them with basic medical care.  I don’t know what to make of the debate.
Mary Lou Dyer:  It’s clear that physical health care for people with disabilities is covered by MaineCare and isn’t affected.  The other portion is what is critical to people delivering services.  We’ve had a lot of cuts over the past 10 years.  We’re one of the few provider groups providing health insurance for employees.  We’ve had to increase copays and costs to our workers.  Medicaid expansion would have an impact on many of the workers who provide services.  CNAs and other health care providers would be positively affected by the expansion.

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  They are the 70,000 able-bodied adults the Governor talks about.  What’s missing is that most of them are working!  The numbers you hear about regarding the wait lists include Section 21 and 29 AND elderly folks on waiting lists for services allowing them to stay in their homes.  We could get rid of a lot of the wait-listed for just a few dollars.  

Mary Lou Dyer:  We don’t have a balanced budget bill.  This is the short session, which ends in mid-April.  The Appropriations Committee has been working to establish a bill that would balance the budget.  They had hearings last week looking at potential revenue sources and lists of places where money is needed.  We’re at the end of the first part of this biennial budget and there are shortfalls between now and June 30th that need to be filled.  We know there are some big holes that exist, including MaineCare.  Riverview has some serious funding issues as well.  There is a constitutional requirement that the budget must be balanced.  I’ve never seen this before (referring to the Governor refusing to submit a supplemental budget).  The Appropriations Committee has done a great job in the past.  Because the deadline is mid-April there has to be a 2/3’s majority for the bill to pass.  There is also budget shortfall predicted for next fiscal year as well. 
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  The budget is currently out of balance.  Most of the time there’s a supplemental budget designed to bring it back into balance.  The Governor believes he can balance the budget through sequestration if the Appropriations Committee doesn’t come up with a bill that re-balances it.  In fact, he will be required to take steps if there isn’t agreement on a balanced budget.  These steps could be arbitrary and fast, done by executive order, without a public process.  The Legislature knows this and doesn’t want to walk away from that responsibility.

Mary Lou Dyer:  We just don’t know what’s going to happen.

Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee didn’t meet this month in large part because the Section 21 and 29 waiver changes are pushed to July 1st.  The group has switched to meeting bi-monthly beginning next month.  There will be a more substantial update at next month’s meeting.
Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The Blueprint for Effective Transition group has been meeting monthly.  Last month the group finalized the statement, and really began creating a diagram.  Next month we’ll have a pretty healthy presentation from this subcommittee.  As we did with the DD/ID Continuum of Care, we are starting with an opening statement, then a diagram that illustrates what we have in mind for an effective transition, a narrative which helps to flesh out what’s going on in the diagram, and the last section would include a series of goals.  Next month we’ll have a draft version of a diagram and a narrative for this group to review.  The revised statement that has been included in the past minutes was updated slightly: 

Revised sentence:  “Transition is about excellence and equity.  It is a process, not a destination or event.  Transition is lifelong, with milestones along the way.  It is both a foundation and a springboard to a fulfilling and meaningful life that must be facilitated by the individual, family, supports, and services across all environments.  Transition involves collaboration, creativity, and community, and envisions a path through which an individual figures out what he or she wants to do and how to live his or her life.”  
Housing Update:

Cullen:  Senator Collins has been instrumental in getting the federal Omnibus Bill passed, which gave us a federal budget, the first in a number of years.  Congress finally passed something together.  Senator Collins worked hard to ensure HUD funding was restored to some of the pre-sequestration levels – including Section 8 rental subsidies and other programs that help create affordable housing.  The method for figuring out Section 8 is complicated.  Vouchers are issued, then pulled back to adjust to how many vouchers consume the funding allocation.  This accounts for issuing Section 8 freezes.  To determine each year’s supply, they look back on the previous year’s supply for guidance.  This year’s supply is low because of Sequestration.  That means next year’s supply will be low because of lower numbers effectively “baked in”.  Even if funding is restored for FY 14 to FY 12 levels, FY 15 will be lower because FY 13 was lower.  It’s a mess.  I met with Senator King in Washington last week; his housing staffer is working hard to correct this.  He was hosting a dinner later that night with some Senators to hang out and talk about solutions; unusual these days.  Sequestration would have cut 125-165,000 vouchers across the country; 70,000 vouchers have already been lost, and that’s the baked-in level going forward.  The Omnibus bill means no one is getting kicked out of their housing.  Programs serving homeless populations won’t kick people out either.  Senator Collins worked very hard to correct these cuts.

Mary Lou:  There was a release last fall of a bunch of vouchers.  Is this a different process then what just happened?
Cullen:  Yes.  If your son or daughter applies for Section 8 now, they will have a better chance of getting a voucher than last year.  They will have to rebuild Section 8 so it can become functional again.  

Mary Lou:  The linkage between housing and services is also critical. 
Comment:  Another group I’m participating in called Portland Housing to find out the average wait time to get a Section 8 voucher.  They said it was about 2 years.

Cullen:  That’s right.  There are some wait lists where people have been waiting for as long as 10 years.  There’s a huge shortage, and there were major cuts during the Bush administration.  In Maine there are 12,000 people who have Section 8 vouchers, but there are 13,000 people on the waiting list.

Comment:  I don’t receive Section 8.  I pay $600 to live in a very small apartment; about half my income.  I have to cut my budget wherever I can.  
Cullen:  Thank you for sharing that with the group.  What you are describing is considered “rent over-burdened” because you’re paying half your income for rent.  Rent is considered affordable when it’s 30% of your income.  Section 8 would help correct this; it has you pay 30% of your income and covers the portion beyond that necessary to achieve rent.  
Would this group be interested in sending a letter to Senator Collins thanking her for negotiating the Omnibus bill? 
A motion was made and seconded to send a thank you letter to Senator Collins, and the vote was unanimous in favor.  Cullen will send the letter on behalf of the Coalition.
Comment:  There must be people on Section 29 accessing Section 8 vouchers.  Are there more than on Section 21? 
In answer to the number of people with waiver funded services receiving Section 8 for their housing – the group consensus was that there are about 100 such people in Maine.  

Cullen:  When folks were deinstitutionalized, many went to live in supported living arrangements such as group homes.  Room and board were included as part of their service delivery, as it was in the institution.  In recent years, maybe 10 years ago, there was pressure from the federal government to eliminate housing costs from health care.  About 6 years ago they stopped covering room and board altogether as part of health care.  Our Legislature recognized people still needed housing and they allocated $6-8 million for room and board subsidies.  Over the last few years that got cut in half, and then got cut again.  We’re now under $2 million from the General Fund to support folks living in supportive housing.  Section 8 could help, but realistically, it’s not available because there are 13,000 people already waiting for vouchers.  So we still have a dilemma for funding housing costs for people receiving services.
Mary Lou Dyer:  Some of the waiver homes are funded by HUD with federal dollars.  It isn’t a stable housing model.   
Karen:  (OADS, Office of Aging and Disability Services, www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads) We serve a little under 6,000 adults at OADS, less than 3,000 (about 2,800) are on Section 21 and 29.  The rest are getting supports in other ways.  
Question:  We case manage 255 people, a lot of whom who live alone.  What about funding for Shelter + Care and BRAP?  We are continuously trying to find out how we can help.
Cullen:  Shelter + Care is purely a homeless subsidy.  The Omnibus bill ensured there wouldn’t be any cuts to Continuum of Care programs this year.  The thinking is that all programs funded through the Continuum of Care grant last year will be funded this year.  It was originally thought that a whole tier of funding, amounting to 5% of each Continuum of Care’s overall funding, would be cut.  BRAP is a state-funded subsidy through DHHS.  It is generally limited to housing homeless individuals with a mental illness.  

Question:  Are preferences given for Section 8 vouchers?

Cullen:  Yes.  All of the housing authorities have preferences for people who are elderly and/or disabled.  MaineHousing’s preferences place individuals who are homeless, those fleeing domestic violence, and homeless Veterans over the elderly and disabled.  
More federal updates:  In 2008, this Coalition was supportive of a bill funding the National Housing Trust Fund (NHTF).  Our Coalition weighed in with our Delegation, as well as others specifically in the homeless arena.  Senator Snowe was the lead sponsor, and Senator Collins was a co-sponsor.  The NHTF was designed to serve extremely low-income populations as a resource for the development of affordable housing.  Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac were supposed to be the funding mechanism for the NHTF.  They were doing well until the “Great Recession”, when they went into receivership.  Recently, they have been profitable and there is an opportunity to fund the NHTF again.  The President’s budget includes one billion dollars to fund the NHTF. The President has supported funding this in the past but now that Mel Watt has been appointed head of the Federal Housing Finance Agency, we may see a significant chunk of resources for affordable housing.  The bad news is that there are packages going through Congress looking at changes to tax credits.  If passed, they would throw out the Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) and the Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credit, both of which are used to develop affordable housing for low income individuals and families.  These developments have become more inclusive of people with intellectual and developmental disabilities.  It’s a rapidly changing situation.  I’ll keep you posted.
Mary Lou Dyer:  There are proposals being heard by the Appropriations Committee to eliminate historic tax credits.  That’s not helpful for a state with some of the oldest housing stock in the nation. 
Cullen:  People with ID/DD do well when they live close to services.  Old buildings are typically near services, near the center of town.  Maintaining these resources is important.

Children’s Services:  
Mary Lou Dyer:  The Department will be applying for renewal of the Section 32 waiver for children, which includes in-home and residential supports.  The waiver has never been used, because there has been a conflict with sustainable rates for the program.  A lot of work has been done to look at those rates carefully.  The Office of Child and Family Services (OCFS, www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs) will meet with stakeholder groups on a regular basis.  The first meeting is this Friday.  This is the only children’s waiver.  It is meant for school aged children (<16-17 years) so as not to conflict with transition.
Special Education:

Comment:  One of the biggest challenges over the next few years will be the standards movement.  Writing an IEP (Individualized Education Plan) takes teamwork and time.  Now we’ll have to use specific language to meet the standards.  For some kids it will be great, for others it will be difficult.  The focus is still on transition and the least restrictive approaches.  DOE (Department of Education) is doing a decent job trying to get everyone on the same page.

Other Business, Announcements:

Cullen:  We have a re-designed Coalition website, www.maineparentcoalition.org.  Now we really need your pictures to bring this alive.  If you, or someone you know, is willing to have their picture on the website we’d love to have it!  We just need a signed photo release (available on the website).  Send photos and releases to me (cullen@chomhousing.org), Vickey (vickey@chomhousing.org), or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) via email.  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  Send postings, flyers, etc. to us as well.  Please give us feedback so we know what’s working and what’s not.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
We hope to have new microphones next month so the connection to Skype is better.  We have had consistent audio quality issues, as we saw today with Bangor’s Skype connection. 

Disability Rights Center:
Staci:  We’ve had some staffing changes and shifting.  The new Portland advocate is starting tomorrow.  The advocate formerly in Bangor is now Augusta/Rockland, the advocate formerly from Caribou is moving to Bangor, and there will be a new advocate in Caribou.  The definitions of what is home and community based are changing.  There is language about individuals having contracts with their service providers with separate housing contracts.  There is more clarity around that.  I see this as a positive thing.  The housing model in Bangor that Cullen worked so hard to develop is a great example of how this works.  A lawsuit was filed years ago to get folks with developmental disabilities out of nursing homes.  Starting last November, individuals started moving out of nursing home facilities into their own apartments.  As of last month 7 or 8 have moved out.  We expect 7 or 8 next year, and about 10 people per year after that. 
Mary Lou Dyer:  Starting in July there will be a new waiver for people with traumatic brain injuries (TBI).  

Flyers and Links:

Lest We Forget Flyer
Maine Parent Federation Flyer
Momentum’s W.H.I.S.K. Wicked Health Inclusive & Supportive Kitchen
Bomb Diggity Bakery
Cullen:  At our next meeting on April 14, 2014 our Featured Speaker will be Jim Martin, Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services (OADS). Topic:  Waiver Changes and Biennial Plan.
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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